Bibliography



- 1987 British Sesquicentennial Celebrations: Report of the British Isles Advisory Committee, March 1985, Office of the Europe Area Presidency.
- Allen, James B., Ronald K. Esplin, and David J. Whittaker. *Men with a Mission, 1837–1841: The Quorum of the Twelve Apostles in the British Isles.* Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 1992.

231

Barnes, James. "James Barnes Diary, 1840 August–1841 June." MS 1870. Church History Library, Salt Lake City.

Benson, Evva C., and Cynthia Doxey. "The Ecclesiastical Census of 1851 and the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints." *The Local Historian* 34, no. 2 (May 2004): 66–79.

Bloxham, V. Ben. "Deed of Conveyance Between Thomas Shipton (as Grantor) of the One Part and John Benbow and Thomas Kington (as Grantees) of the Other Part Dated 4 March 1836." October 9 1984, 1–2. Transcript from a photographic copy of the copy in the Public Record Office, London.

---. Letter to James R. Moss, 21 March 1986.

Bloxham, V. Ben, James R. Moss, and Larry C. Porter. *Truth Will Prevail: The Rise of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints in the British Isles, 1837–1987.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1987.

British Mission Manuscript History and Historical Reports, 1841–1971. LR 1140 2. Church History Library, Salt Lake City.

| British Pageant: Truth Will Prevail. http://britishpageant.org/charac- |
|--|
| ter-bios/. |
| Burrup, Jay Greaves. "150 Years Ago: A Look Back at Wilford Woodruff |
| and the West Midland Mormons of 1840." Herefordshire Family |
| History Society Journal 4, no. 6 (July 1990): 210–20. |
| . "150 Years Ago: A Look Back at Wilford Woodruff and the West |
| Midland Mormons of 1840." Herefordshire Family History Soci- |
| ety Journal 4, no. 11 (October 1991): 407–18. |
| . "150 Years Ago: A Look Back at Wilford Woodruff and the West |
| Midland Mormons of 1840." Herefordshire Family History Soci- |
| <i>ety Journal</i> 5, no. 2 (July 1992): 51–61. |
| . "150 Years Ago: A Look Back at Wilford Woodruff and the West |
| Midland Mormons of 1840." Herefordshire Family History Soci- |
| ety Journal 5, no. 3 (October 1992): 71–86. |
| . "150 Years Ago: A Look Back at Wilford Woodruff and the West |
| Midland Mormons of 1840." Herefordshire Family History Soci- |
| ety Journal 5, no. 7 (October 1993): 246–58. |
| "Country Information: United Kingdom." Church News, 1 February 2010. |
| Carter, Kate B. comp. Heart Throbs of the West. 12 vols. Salt Lake City: |
| Daughters of Utah Pioneers, 1939–51. |
| comp. Our Pioneer Heritage. 20 vols. Salt Lake City: Daughters of |
| Utah Pioneers, 1958–77. |
| ———. comp. <i>Treasures of Pioneer History</i> . 6 vols. Salt Lake City: Daugh |
| ters of Utah Pioneers, 1952–57. |
| Carter, Sarah Davis. "She Came in 1853." in Our Pioneer Heritage, com- |
| piled by Kate B. Carter, 12: 226–30. Salt Lake City, Utah: Daugh- |
| ters of Utah Pioneers, 1969. |
| Clayton, William. "William Clayton Diary, 1840 January–1842 February." |
| 29 October 1840. MS 2843. Church History Library, Salt Lake |
| City. |
| Cook, David. Personal communication. Solihull, England, 2006. |
| Davis, William George. "William G. Davis Diaries, 1880–1882." MS 1689. |
| Church History Library, Salt Lake City. |
| "Disgraceful Elopement." The Times, Friday, 4 April 1856. |
| Doxey, Cynthia. "The Church in Britain and the 1851 Religious Census." |
| Mormon Historical Studies 4, no. 1 (Spring 2003): 107–38. |
| "England Bristol Mission Alumni Web Site," EBMAWS, http://www |
| .mission.net/england/bristol/ensign/1998-03.html. |

| Eames, Samuel. "Samuel Eames Correspondence 1861." MS 9490. | |
|---|--|
| Church History Library, Salt Lake City. | |

- Fales, Susan L. "Artisans, Millhands, and Labourers: The Mormons of Leeds and Their Nonconformist Neighbors." In Mormons in Early Victorian Britain, edited by Richard L. Jensen and Malcolm R. Thorp, 156–78. Salt Lake City: University of Utah Press, 1989.
- Fielding, Joseph. "Diary of Joseph Fielding." BX 8670.1 .F46, L. Tom Perry Special Collections, Harold B. Lee Library, Brigham Young University, Provo, UT.
- "Gadfield Elm at 175." *By Common Consent*, http://bycommonconsent. com/2015/06/13/gadfield-elm-at-175-4/.
- "Gadfield Elm Chapel." The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, http://lds.org.uk/gadfield-elm-chapel.
- The Gadfield Elm Trust. "The Gadfield Elm Trust." Aylton, Herefordshire: The Gadfield Elm Trust, 1996.
- Gardner, Wayne. Interview by Carol Wilkinson, 31 May 2005, Gloucestershire, England. In author's possession.
- Gailey, John. "History of John Gailey, undated." MS 11009. Church History Library, Salt Lake City.
- ————. "John Gailey, Reminiscence and Diary, ca. 1840–41." MS 1089. Church History Library, Salt Lake City.
- Gibson, Simon. Interview by Carol Wilkinson, 13 September 2006, Monmouth, Wales. In author's possession.
- Gilbert, Alan D. Religion and Society in Industrial England: Church, Chapel and Social Change, 1740–1914. New York: Longman, 1976.
- Harrison, J. F. C., ed. Society and Politics in England, 1780–1960: A Selection of Readings and Comments. New York: Harper and Row, 1965.
- Head, Ronan J. "Creating a Mormon Mecca in England: The Gadfield Elm Chapel." *Mormon Historical Studies* 7, no. 1–2 (2006): 93–94.
- "The History of Gadfield Elm Chapel." *The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints,* www.lds.org.uk/content/view/23/47/.
- Holland, Jeffrey R. Address at dedication of Gadfield Elm chapel, 23 April 2000. Videotape in possession of author Carol Wilkinson. Transcribed by Carol Wilkinson.

| Hunt, Wynnell M. Cradley: A Village History. Trowbridge, UK: W. M. Hunt |
|---|
| & Cradley Village Hall Management Committee, 2004. |
| Journal of Discourses, 26 vols. London: Latter-day Saints Book Depot, |
| 1854–86. |
| Kimball, Heber C. Journal of Heber C. Kimball. Nauvoo, IL: Robinson & |
| Smith, 1840. |
| On the Potter's Wheel: The Diaries of Heber C. Kimball. Salt Lake |
| City: Signature Books, 1987. |
| Kimball, Stanley B. Heber C. Kimball Mormon Patriarch and Pioneer. |
| Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1981. |
| The Latter-day Saints' Millennial Star. Liverpool, England. 1840–1970. |
| Lowder, Emily Hodgetts. "Emily Hodgetts Lowder–103 years." In <i>Our</i> |
| Pioneer Heritage, compiled by Kate B. Carter, 7: 424–8. Salt Lake |
| City: Daughters of the Utah Pioneers, 1964. |
| Ludlum, Sarah Ann Oakey. "Her Journey West." In <i>Treasures of Pioneer</i> |
| History, compiled by Kate B. Carter, 5:257–58. Salt Lake City: |
| Daughters of Utah Pioneers, 1956. |
| Mason, Jennifer, ed. "A Heritage of Love: An Account of the History of |
| the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints in the Chel- |
| tenham, England Stake, Written and Researched by Members |
| of the Cheltenham Stake." M274.2 C516c 1987, Church History |
| Library, Salt Lake City. |
| Maughan, Mary Ann Weston. "The Journal of Mary Ann Weston |
| Maughan." In Our Pioneer Heritage, compiled by Kate B. Carter, |
| 2:346–417. Salt Lake City: Daughters of Utah Pioneers, 1959. |
| McCleod, Hugh. Religion and the Working Class in Nineteenth-Century |
| Britain. London: Macmillan, 1984. |
| Milburn, Geoffrey. Primitive Methodism. Peterborough: Epworth Press, |
| 2002. |
| "Moorend Farm, Castle Frome, Herefordshire, To Sell By Auction." Here- |
| ford Times, 27 March 1841. |
| Moss, James and Lavelle Moss. Historic Sites of The Church of Jesus |
| Christ of Latter-day Saints in the British Isles. Salt Lake City: |
| Publishers Press, 1987. |
| "The Nauvoo Brass Band." Contributor 1, no. 6 (March 1880): 135–6. |
| Needham, John. "John Needham Autobiography and Journal, 1840 |
| August–1842 December." Transcript. MS 4221. Church History |
| Library, Salt Lake City. |

The Field Is White

| . "John Needham Autobiography and Journal, 1840 August–1842 |
|--|
| December." MS 25895, Church History Library, Salt Lake City. |
| "Obituary: John Fido." Deseret News, 7 September 1881, 512. |
| Ockey, Edward. "Edward Ockey Reminiscence and Journal, ca. 1857–58." |
| MS 11746. Church History Library, Salt Lake City. |
| Palmer, James. "James Palmer Reminiscences, ca. 1884–98." MS 1752. |
| Church History Library, Salt Lake City. |
| Petty, John. The History of the Primitive Methodist Connexion from Its |
| Origin to the Conference of 1859. London: Danks, 1860. |
| Phillips, Edward. "Biographical Sketches of Edward and Hannah Sim- |
| monds Phillips, 1889, 1926, 1949." MS 11215. Church History |
| Library, Salt Lake City. |
| Pratt, Parley P. "Prospectus of the Latter-day Saints Millennial Star." |
| M205.1 M646p 1840. Church History Library, Salt Lake City. |
| Primitive Methodist Magazine. Edited by Hugh Bourne. Bemersley Farm, |
| Mow Cop, Cheshire, England. |
| "Proceedings at Dymock." Hereford Times, 14 November 1840. |
| Richards, Levi. "Levi Richards Papers, 1837–1867." MS 1284, box 1, folder 1. |
| Church History Library, Salt Lake City. |
| Sansom, Charles. "Journal of Charles Sansom, 1826–1908 /prepared by |
| great-granddaughter Doris Barber Smith; addendum research |
| by grandson Howard and wife LaVon Sansom." M270.1 S229s. |
| Church History Library, Salt Lake City. |
| Smith, Charles Nephi. "Diary and Reflections of Charles 'Nephi' Smith, |
| son of Thomas and Mary Smith." https://familysearch.org |
| /photos/documents/4972727?pid=KWJ8-Z8G. |
| Smith, Job Taylor. "Job Smith Autobiography, circa 1902." MS 4809. |
| Church History Library, Salt Lake City. |
| ———. "The United Brethren." <i>Improvement Era</i> , May 1910, 818–23. |
| Smith, Joseph. History of the Church. Edited by B. H. Roberts. 2nd ed. rev. |
| 7 vols. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 1974. |
| ———. Joseph Smith Papers, 3 series. Salt Lake City: Church Historian's |
| Press, 2008. http://josephsmithpapers.org. |
| Sparks, Jane Ann Fowler. Jane Ann's Memoirs. Compiled by Marsha |
| Passey. Montpelier, ID: M. Passey, 2004. |
| Spiers, John. "John Spiers Reminiscences and Journal, 1840–77." MS |
| 1725. Church History Library, Salt Lake City. |
| |

55 Bibliography

| Steed, Thomas. "The Life of Thomas Steed from His Own Diary, 1826– |
|--|
| 1910." BX 8670.1 .St32. L. Tom Perry Special Collections, Harold |
| B. Lee Library, Brigham Young University, Provo, UT. |
| Taylor, Philip A. M. "Why Did British Mormons Emigrate?" Utah Histori- |
| cal Quarterly 22, no. 3 (July 1954): 249–70. |
| Thomas, Joan and Brian. Garway Hill Through the Ages. Almeley, Here- |
| fordshire: Logaston Press, 2007. |
| "Truth Will Prevail! UK Mormons Honour British Heritage in The British |
| Pageant." Mormon Newsroom, http://www.mormonnewsroom |
| .org.uk/article/truth-will-prevail-uk-mormons-honour-british- |
| heritage-in-the-british-pageant. |
| "United Brethren Preachers' Plan of the Frooms Hill Circuit, 1840." 248.6 |
| U58p 1840, Church History Library, Salt Lake City. |
| Van Wagoner, Richard S. Sidney Rigdon: A Portrait of Religious Excess. |
| Salt Lake City: Signature Books, 1994. |
| Walker, Joseph. "English, U.S. Mormons Join Forces to Create 'Faith." |
| Deseret News. 3 August 2011. |
| Walker, Ronald W. "Cradling Mormonism: The Rise of the Gospel in |
| Early Victorian Britain." BYU Studies 27, no. 1 (Winter 1987): |
| 25–36. |
| Wall, Francis George. "Francis George Wall—Pioneer of 1863." In Our |
| Pioneer Heritage. Compiled by Kate B. Carter, 7:362–68. Salt |
| Lake City: Daughters of Utah Pioneers, 1964. |
| Weight, Frederick. "A Brief History of the Life of Frederick Weight." |
| MSS SC 3200, L. Tom Perry Special Collections, Harold B. Lee |
| Library, Brigham Young University, Provo, UT. |
| Werner, Julia Stewart. The Primitive Methodist Connexion: Its Background |
| and Early History. Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, |
| 1984. |
| Whitney, Orson F. <i>Life of Heber C. Kimball</i> . Salt Lake City: Bookcraft, |
| 1967. |
| Wilkinson, Carol. "The Restoration of the Gadfield Elm Chapel." In |
| Regional Studies in Latter-Day Saint Church History: The British |
| Isles, edited by Cynthia Doxey, Robert C. Freeman, Richard |
| Neitzel Holzapfel, and Dennis A. Wright. Provo, UT: Religious |
| Studies Center, 2007, 48–51. Wilkinson Carol "Mormon Baptismal Site in Chathurn England" <i>Mor</i> - |
| wijkinson Carol, Mormon Babusmal Site in Chatburn, England, Mor- |

Wilkinson, Carol. "Mormon Baptismal Site in Chatburn, England." Mormon Historical Studies 7, no. 1–2 (2006), 83–88.

Service, 1968.

Online Sources for the Databases

| Ancestry.com | graphy |
|--|--------|
| FamilySearch.org | ogr |
| Freebmd.org.uk | Biblio |
| History.lds.org/overlandtravels | Ц |
| Maps.familysearch.org | 237 |
| Mormonmigration.lib.byu.edu | |
| A Vision of Britain Through Time, "Statistical Atlas, Social Structure," | |
| www.visionofbritain.org.uk/atlas/ | |